




UPPER HEYFORD PARISH COUNCIL

Jack Goodman Jr, Lt Col, USAF (Ret), Clerk to the Council,

Hillside Cottage, High Street, Upper Heyford, Bicester, OX25 5LE

Telephone: 07791-399823, Email: jackgoodman61@gmail.com
Minutes of Parish Council Meeting

13 March 2014
Present: Chairman; Lt. Gen. RC Menzies, Councillors Roger Burt, Carole Gother, Chris Scarrott and Parish Clerk Jack Goodman
1) Apologies for Absence: Cllr Pete James, Cllr Jo Allen
2)  Code of Conduct: The Chairman reminded Councillors of the code of conduct requirements under the Localism Act of 2011.
3) Public Forum: Mr Chris Mullineaux, Chairman of the Heyford Park Residents Association attended along with one other Parishioner. There were no comments from the floor.
4) Consideration of Dispensations: No requests for dispensations were tabled. 
5) Approval of Minutes: The minutes of the 13 February 2014 Council meeting were approved by the Council as a true record and were signed by the Chairman and Parish Clerk. 
6) Standing Agenda Items:

a) Public Liability Review: The Council reviewed the Hazard Log. The requirement for repair of protruding manhole cover at Rising Hill and sunken storm drain at the top of High Street remain open. The deteriorating condition of Allen’s Lane is also still noted. The Clerk will follow up on these items.
b) Village Hall Project: The Clerk reported that all work on this is complete with the exception of installing acoustic tiles. All grant income has been spent and the account with Viridor closed. The Clerk recommended this topic be closed and no longer tracked as standing agenda item. The Council agreed. 
c) Amenities Management Committee: Nothing to report.
d) Registration of Village Green: The Clerk reported that the Council decision to not proceed with registration of the southwest portion of the Green will cause significant delays. This portion, although not owned by the Council, has been processed by Oxfordshire County Council (OCC) as land eligible based on demonstrated usage over the years. As such, the intent has been publically advertised and the necessary filings and documentation has been concluded. OCC advised that registration of this land along with the main section would be a much quicker and less problematic option.  The Clerk also confirmed that in registering the Green a section of land could be set aside for the future provision of a storage shed. Based on this information. The Clerk was instructed to proceed with registration of both sections of land and to set aside an area for a future storage shed.
7) Matters Arising: 
a) Control of Dogs: 
i) Dog Waste Bins:The Clerk has purchased two dog waste bins including mounting posts for the sum of £267.48. These will be placed at the top of Orchard Lane and midway down Mill Lane.
ii) Dog Fouling Signage: The Clerk has contacted the Dog Warden to arrange a meeting to agree where signage can be placed for areas under the Dog Warden’s control.
iii) Dog Control Order: Required consultation notification has been published in the Bicester Advertiser. The close out date for comments is 30 March 2014.
b) Registration of Heritage Assets: The Clerk reported that he has begun the paperwork to register the Barley Mow Public House, and the Reading Room. However, he has been notified that the procedures for registration are changing and that guidance will be issued shortly. 
c) Orchard Place Tree Felling: A Safe System of Work needs to be devised and submitted to Council insurers for approval before volunteers can do this work. The Clerk will liaise with volunteers to produce this for submission.
d) Broadband Upgrade: Dorchester Group has agreed to approach their suppliers again on our behalf for the laying of fibre optic cable to the Village. In the meantime, the Clerk was instructed to contact Virgin and BT for a quote for this work.
e) Allotment Management: The Clerk reported that he has submitted a request to the Chair of the Allotment Trustees for a meeting with the Council Chairman and the Clerk. As yet, no reply has been received.
f) High Street Verge: The Council noted that progress on clearing the verge is progressing satisfactorily but that more needs to be done. Cllr Scarrott will report back on whether further progress has been made. 
g) Grit Bins for Heyford Park: The Clerk reported that, subsequent to the Council’s decision to purchase five grit bins for the Heyford Park residential area, Dorchester Group have agreed to the on-going servicing these bins. Dorchester strongly recommended that one of these be positioned in Trenchard Circle. The Clerk will confirm the arrangement with Dorchester and liaise with the Residents Association and Dorchester for delivery and positioning of the bins.  
8) Finance: 
a) Receipts and Expenditure: The Council reviewed expenditure and receipts and account balances for the period and ratified the accounts.

b) Annual Internal Audit Review: The Council reviewed the previously circulated Internal Audit Review checklist for management of Council Finances. The Council concurred with the conduct of the review undertaken by the Chairman and Clerk and ratified the conclusion that proper controls are in place and have been followed. The Chairman and the Clerk signed the checklist documentation.

9) Correspondence:
a)  Solicitors Letter, J Rhodes Estate: The Clerk reported on the notification of the bequest to the Reading Room and said that he has contacted the Solicitor. The estate is still being finalised. 
b) Reading Room Repair Quote:  A quote for repair works and exterior painting of the Reading Room has been received from Mr R Funnell. Having knowledge of Mr Funnell’s excellent reputation, the Clerk was authorised to negotiate on this quote with a view to acceptance.
c) Clean Slate (Formally the Eve Women’s Well Being Project): A letter was received from Clean Slate outlining re-branding and expansion of the programme to include support for boys and men. The Charity requested continued financial support from the Council. The Council, having considered all of the good work Eve has done supporting Upper Heyford Parishioners, agreed to continue supporting Clean Slate. The Council agreed to pledge £2,000 to the programme for fiscal year 2014/15. Half of the amount will be released at the beginning of the fiscal year. The remainder will be scheduled for July subsequent to a mid year report from Clean Slate to the Council. The Clerk was instructed to action this.  
10) New Business:

a) Renewal of Cemetery Mowing Contract: The Council agreed to offer Mr Keith Probitts a renewed contract for this season on the same terms as last year. The Clerk was authorised to negotiate this contract. 
b) Neighborhood Plan: The Council discussed the recently published new housing targets for Cherwell District. The Council agreed that it should participate in a multi-Parish working group being set up by Dorchester Group to consider a Neighborhood Plan for the area. The Chairman and Clerk will attend a planning meeting on this scheduled for the 21st of March.  (Secretary’s Note:  This meeting will now take place on 7 Apr 14 at Heyford Park House.)
11)  Any Other Business:
a) Litter Bins for Upper Heyford Village: The Clerk reported that several of the litterbins in the village are defective and will no longer be serviced by Cherwell. The Council instructed the Clerk to investigate new bins, possibly re-cycling sets, and report back to the Council with recommendations.
12) Future Meetings:  10 April, 15 May (APM), 22 May, 19 June, 3 July, 11 September, 9 October and 13 November.
Approved: 10 April 2014-04-07
Lt Gen RC Menzies
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